

The unravelling of compulsory licenses

Evidence from Thailand and India

Jeremiah Norris

Director

Center for Science in Public Policy

Hudson Institute

Washington DC



The unravelling of compulsory licenses

By Jeremiah Norris

May 2007

International Policy Network
Third Floor, Bedford Chambers
The Piazza
London WC2E 8HA UK
t: +4420 7836 0750
f: +4420 7836 0756
e: info@policynetwork.net
w: www.policynetwork.net

Designed and typeset in Latin 725 by MacGuru Ltd
info@macguru.org.uk

First published by International Policy Press
a division of International Policy Network

© International Policy Network 2007

All rights reserved. Without limiting the rights under copyright reserved above, no part of this publication may be reproduced, stored or introduced into a retrieval system, or transmitted, in any form or by any means (electronic, mechanical, photocopying, recording or otherwise) without the prior written permission of both the copyright owner and the publisher.

International Policy Network

International Policy Network (IPN) is a charity based in the UK, and a non-profit (501c3) organisation in the US. It is a non-governmental, educational and non-partisan organization which relies on charitable donations from individuals, foundations and businesses to carry out its work. It accepts no money from government.

IPN aims to empower individuals and promote respect for people and property in order to eliminate poverty, improve human health and protect the environment. IPN promotes public awareness of the importance of this vision for all people.

IPN seeks to achieve its vision by promoting the role of market institutions in certain key international policy debates: sustainable development, health, and globalisation and trade. IPN works with academics, think tanks, journalists and policymakers on every continent.

About the author

Jeremiah Norris is the Director, Center for Science in Public Policy, Hudson Institute, in Washington, D. C. He began his international work as a Peace Corps Volunteer in Colombia, assigned to the development of agricultural cooperatives in rural areas of the country. He then served on Peace Corps headquarters staff in Washington. Before joining Hudson, Mr. Norris was the director for international operations with the WebMD Foundation. During the Administration of President George H.W. Bush, he managed for the European Bureau of the U. S. Department of State and USAID the entire governmental response for health, pension, and social activities in the former states of the USSR and Eastern Europe. He then served with the Harvard Medical School's international programs in Brazil, Dubai, Viet Nam, Malaysia, and Zimbabwe.

The unravelling of compulsory licenses

Introduction

Article 31 of the Agreement on Trade-Related Aspects of Intellectual Property Rights (TRIPS), Paragraph 4, states that “the agreement can and should be interpreted and implemented in a manner supportive of WTO (World Trade Organization) members’ right to protect public health and, in particular, to promote access to medicines for all.”¹ This short paper will examine two cases in which countries – Thailand and India – have threatened to issue compulsory licenses under Article 31. It will assess those potential applications against the criteria of “members’ right to protect public health” and “to promote access to medicines for all.” The central policy issues when issuing a compulsory license are:

- is access to medicines and price a barrier?
- will a compulsory license alleviate the health problem it sets out to solve?
- and, if it is being used for purposes other than those intended by Article 31, what is its life expectancy as a policy tool to increase access to essential medicines for the poor?

This paper considers these issues in the context of developments in late 2006 and early 2007 in Thailand and India.

The health environment in Thailand

In November 2006 the military government of Thailand threatened to issue a compulsory license for an AIDS therapy. A similar threat was subsequently issued in January 2007 for two additional licenses, this time for another AIDS drug and for a heart medication. In each instance, the government claimed the price of the

patented medicines left it unable to fulfil its goal of achieving universal access to medicines.

Thailand has a population of 66 million whose annual growth rate is 1 per cent. Its life expectancy for both sexes is around 71 years. Two of the most sensitive indicators for the health of a nation are its under-5 mortality rate per 1,000 population and its maternal mortality rate per 100,000 live births. Respectively, they are 21 and 44, indicating that for a modest national investment in health, Thailand is reaping a very high return on investment. Because of the low rates of child and maternal mortality, and high life expectancy levels, it can be stated that Thailand is in the midst of an epidemiological transition, moving from relatively inexpensive parasitic and infectious diseases to more costly and long term chronic disorders.

In 2003, total national expenditure on health as a percent of GNP was 3.3 per cent, down from 3.5 per cent in 1999. However, government expenditures have increased from 54 per cent of total national expenditures in 1999 to 62% in 2003, while private expenditures have decreased in these same years.² Despite the fact that Thailand has received plaudits for its AIDS programme, only 61,000 of 135,000 eligible patients were receiving AIDS therapy at the end of 2005.³ At the time of writing, the Global Fund to Fight AIDS, TB and Malaria alone has awarded Thailand \$191.4 million. Since government is the dominant provider of health services, most AIDS patients rely on it for services.

The Government Pharmaceutical Organization (GPO)

In Thailand, the state-owned Government Pharmaceutical Organization (GPO) has been the main supplier of a triple dose antiretroviral (ARV) drug called

GPO-Vir. The Global Fund to Fight HIV/AIDS had granted the GPO \$133 million in 2003 to upgrade its plant to meet international quality standards for this drug. In October 2006, the Fund withdrew the remaining monies, citing the GPO's failure to meet WHO standards. After four years of pre-testing, WHO still refused to list this drug in its pre-qualification program.

In September 2006, the Geneva-based coordinator for WHO's quality assurance and safety program publicly commented on this development, saying:⁴

- "Drugs that are not WHO pre-qualified may not directly kill people, but they could foster resistance to AIDS drugs.
- When pressed by GPO to approve this drug because it claimed it to be bioequivalent, the coordinator commented: "well, why should we believe you when there are no studies to prove it?"

Since 2002, WHO has recommended that this drug not be sold outside of Thailand because of the GPO's failure to prove bioequivalence, a critical test for acceptance into WHO's pre-qualification program.

On July 19, 2005 the U. S. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention reported on findings presented during Thailand's 10th National Seminar on AIDS in Bangkok. Scientists from Mahidol University's faculty to medicine at Ramathibodi Hospital said that the "rate of drug resistance to locally made GPO-Vir antiretroviral drugs treatment had increased dramatically over the past couple of years and is expected to get worse. They went on to comment that [drug] resistant patients would need to be switched to a more powerful regimen costing \$239 per patient per month, compared to \$24 for GPO-Vir. They said the high rate of drug-resistant HIV in their study indicates the spread of new infections already resistant to commonly used ARVs."⁵

The role of Médecins Sans Frontières (MSF)

The international humanitarian NGO MSF has publicly supported the military government of Thailand in its applications for compulsory licenses, and in so doing has

lent its considerable institutional legitimacy to this development. It has previously also been a vocal supporter of the GPO's decision to manufacture and distribute GPO-Vir. Despite documented drug resistance from the use of GPO-Vir, and WHO admonitions, MSF continues to distribute this experimental drug to over 100,000 patients in Thailand, Cambodia and Burma – without providing them with Informed Consent provisions as required by the UN Universal Declaration on Human Rights.

MSF has calculated that the cost of treating 59 AIDS patients on expensive 2nd-line therapies is equivalent to treating 550 on inexpensive 1st-line therapies. This is a 9.3 to 1 ratio in reference to the price of ARVs for patients on 2nd-line therapies. Since drug resistance is cumulative year by year, it is more than likely that of Thailand's 61,000 AIDS patients, at least 45 per cent – or 27,450 patients – are now drug resistant. Using the MSF ratio for the increased prices of 2nd-line treatments, the Thai military government is faced with an annual procurement price that is the equivalent of 255,285 AIDS patients (27,450 x 9.3). This would be more than four times the current AIDS patient load. But this does not include the higher ongoing costs of medical care treatment for patients on 2nd-line therapies with more complex health risks, such as hospitalizations, etc.

As long as both the Thai military government and MSF persist in treating AIDS patients with experimental ARVs, the drug resistance rate will continue to climb – independent of whether or not a compulsory license is issued for 2nd-line treatments.

In the past five years, the Thai government has threatened to issue other compulsory licenses for an AIDS drug and for Avian Flu. Both were to be produced at the GPO. To date, it has not produced one tablet of either drug, even when the rights holder of the AIDS drug surrendered its intellectual property to GPO. At present, pharmaceutical producers in India can supply the same AIDS drugs for which compulsory licenses are being sought, and all of them have been either pre-qualified by WHO or approved by the FDA as true, bioequivalent generics. The fact that their importation would threaten local production by the GPO and ruin its monopoly therefore suggests there may be other motivations aside from public health.

Meanwhile, the Thai military government is faced with rising healthcare costs for a rising burden of chronic diseases. The price for the therapies to treat these illnesses is the least component of total national expenditures: the bulk of those will come from ongoing medical care costs. This is a burden that Thailand's public health sector is ill-prepared to accept, yet from a political perspective, its government, with the encouragement of MSF and other NGOs, can in the short-term pin the blame on the pharmaceutical industry for its pricing policies.

There is enormous populist appeal to be gained by laying off this responsibility to pharmaceutical industries in this way. Yet, in time, when patients learn that they have obtained inexpensive experimental drugs which only produced adverse outcomes at higher and higher levels of medical care costs, then Thailand will find itself in a true national health emergency, compulsory licenses notwithstanding.

The health environment in India

India has a population of 1.2 billion, with an expenditure of 4.8 per cent of national GDP on health in 2003, down from 5.1 per cent in 1999. Of this, 76 per cent of expenditures are in the private sector. Life expectancy for both sexes is 63 years of age. In terms of the two most sensitive indicators for a nation's overall health, in 2004 India's under-five mortality rate is 85 per 1,000 per year, while its maternal mortality is unacceptably high at 540 per 100,000 live births.⁶ For a country with an average annual GNP growth rate of 7 per cent since 2000, a greater national investment in public health would be expected.

India appears to be struggling to devote appropriate levels of resources to its AIDS problem. According to a November 2006 report by the International Treatment Preparedness Coalition (ITPC), only 49,864 patients were receiving ARV treatment out of 785,000 who were eligible.⁷ This works out to 5.5 percent of those who are eligible. In an earlier report, ITPC found that "no significant steps – including negotiating with Indian pharmaceutical manufacturers to bring down the prices of second line ARV – have been taken by the [government's AIDS office] to ensure second-line

regimens are available for those who are now taking first-line regimens. A new study has shown that as many as 20 per cent of ARV-naïve patients may be resistant to first line ARVs in southern India."⁸

India now has the highest number of AIDS patients of any country, making it the epicenter of the global AIDS pandemic. In the "government's budget allocation for 2005–2006, only \$5 million was designated for AIDS patients,"⁹ leaving the burden for treatment to the donor community, which has provided \$600 million. Though India fails to treat its own patients, local Indian pharmaceutical companies are supplying 70 per cent of the antiretroviral AIDS drugs used in the rest of the developing world.

The Global Fund to Fight HIV/AIDS, TB and Malaria is one of the main financial supporters for AIDS in India, providing approved grants of \$347.1 million. Nevertheless, the Fund "has no country or field offices, or regular contact with a range of key stakeholders in the country."¹⁰ This may seem strange to some, but apparently not to Indian government officials who are not anxious to have on-site observers in a position to comment publicly on the lack of AIDS treatment.

The position of the union health minister on compulsory licensing

Over the past several months, MSF and Oxfam have been leading an emotive global write-in campaign against Swiss drug manufacturer Novartis, which applied under the Indian Patent Act for a patent on its cancer therapy Glivec. At least 40 other countries have granted patents on this same drug. When it was denied a patent, Novartis presented a legal challenge to India's High Court for a re-consideration. MSF, Oxfam and other NGOs sent an open letter to the president of Novartis, claiming that if this patent is granted, it could "negatively affect access to essential medicines (particularly HIV/AIDS medicines) not only in India but also in all developing countries that import Indian generic medicines."¹¹ Their claim is that a ruling in Novartis' favour would effectively prevent Indian companies from manufacturing and exporting cheap copy drugs to developing countries, leaving them at the mercy of the pricing policies of global pharmaceutical companies.

This global campaign has resulted in a tsunami of supporting e-mails to heads of state, heads of various ministries in the developed world, the U. S. Congressional leadership, and finally to the Indian Union health minister. Feeling the pressure of this campaign, the Indian health minister threatened in April 2007 to issue a compulsory license against Novartis unless it withdrew its legal challenge.

Glivec is used in the treatment of a cancer so rare that only 9,650 patients in India are affected out of a total population of 1.2 billion people. Novartis is providing this therapy to 7,100 of those needing it free of charge. Generics and other medications treat the remainder. It is therefore peculiar that this drug should be the subject of a compulsory license.

While the Union minister has little time for his AIDS patients, he has found ample opportunity to vocalize his support for MSF and Oxfam's demands that Novartis cease the free provision of this drug. Their pretext is that this program, while laudable in one regard, is nevertheless unsustainable in a larger sense.

There can be no doubt of any country's right to issue such a compulsory license – and Novartis does not contest this issue. The only pertinent question is this: does India, with the capacity to become one of the world's great pharmaceutical research and development centers, need to use a contrived mechanism simply to placate campaigning NGOs? Under TRIPS, compulsory licensing is a government-ordered expropriation of patent rights. If the Indian government accepts the recommendation of its Union health minister, then India would be the first WTO Member to have applied for an official compulsory license – on a drug that is not patented in the requesting country.

Novartis agrees with the interpretation of Article 31 and its provision “to promote access to medicines for all.” It has taken immediate steps to ensure that most Indian patients needing access to a rare form of cancer therapy receive it. Yet, MSF and Oxfam have managed to detach the Union health minister from his responsibilities to protect the public's health in favour of pursuing their interests.

More importantly, if Article 31 were properly applied, it would require the Government of India to censure its

Union health minister for his blatant disregard of international norms and standards by denying hundreds of thousands of Indian citizens access to AIDS therapies. One of the supporting requirements for the issue of a compulsory license under TRIPS is that the requesting country has to declare a “health emergency”. There is one in India, but no such declaration has been forthcoming from the Union health minister for HIV/AIDS.

Lastly, TRIPS provisions are triggered when there are no local producers for the same drug. Since copies of Glivec are being produced by three local companies, the Union health minister needs to re-think the basis for his application for a compulsory license. If his threat is brought to fruition, there would be two losers: the Indian cancer patients now receiving Glivec free of charge; and international cancer patients because TRIPS severely limits the export of products made under a compulsory license.

The hidden issue with MSF and Oxfam

The same Indian drug companies that MSF and Oxfam contend will be harmed by a favorable outcome for Novartis now export and market more than 70 per cent of the AIDS drugs purchased for use in the developing world, extending the life-spans of more than 1 million poor patients, mainly in Africa. This will in no way change if Novartis prevails; indeed, sales by local Indian firms will continue to increase, and poor AIDS patients will maintain access to Indian-manufactured generic ARVs as they do now. Independent of the legal outcome of this case, currently available generic drugs launched before 2005 – including HIV/AIDS medicines and copy versions of Glivec – will continue to be available domestically and for export due to the grandfather clause in the Indian Patent Law.

MSF and Oxfam are of the mistaken belief that the new ARVs which will come on the market after 2005, especially those for 2nd-line therapies, cannot be produced by Indian companies as generics. At present, no rights-holder to the patents on 1st-line therapies has presented a legal challenge to any Indian producer. It is highly unlikely that this unwritten policy will change with 2nd-line therapies.

But something more dramatic will change. Once India honors its WTO responsibilities, 2nd-line therapies will have to be produced to international standards if exported. The most fundamental standard will be bioequivalence to the reference products, which is not now required for drugs patented before 2005. A bioequivalent drug is also a true generic – rather than a copy of indeterminate quality.

Bioequivalence is important in that it proves that the copy drug is identical to the original product in terms of clinical benefit to the patient. A professor of molecular pharmacology at Stanford's Medical School noted: "successful treatment of infectious diseases is the result of complex interactions between the patient, the drug and the infectious agent. Drug concentrations that are too low can cause the therapy to fail, and equally important, promote the emergence of resistant forms of the infectious agent."¹²

High standards cost money and lesser-quality Indian companies would sooner avoid that required investment when developing countries are willing to buy their products in the absence of demonstrated bioequivalence, which is currently permitted under Schedule Y of the 1970 Indian Drugs and Cosmetics Law. Reputable Indian generic manufacturers, by contrast, do not shirk this responsibility.

WHO has pre-qualified several Indian companies that have stepped up to the plate and proven the high standards of their 1st line AIDS drugs copies. Similarly, the U. S. FDA has Fast-Tracked their applications for approval as true generics. Before the FDA could extend this approval, the rights-holder was given an opportunity to present a legal challenge. None did so.

At present, more than 70 per cent of AIDS patients receiving ARVs via President Bush's Emergency AIDS Plan (PEPFAR) are being treated with true generics (as opposed to copies of indeterminate quality) from Indian producers, and increasingly from South African firms.

These same Indian companies that have accepted the quality challenge on 1st-line therapies will most probably do the same for 2nd-line therapies on drugs patented after 2005. In many cases, these companies are operating under voluntary licenses from the rights-holders.

Because India is promoting efforts to implement measures which protect intellectual property, it has seen the number of copy-product brands launched in 2006 fall by a third compared with 2004, dropping from 2,878 to 2,076. "This is a strong indication that the legal copying of patented medicines is becoming tougher."¹³ However, MSF and Oxfam, as expressed in their open letter in the global campaign against Novartis, support the continuation of drug production by copy firms in India – even though the government has taken measures to abide by WTO rules and protect intellectual property.

MSF and Oxfam are presenting a misleading case against Novartis, while lending their considerable moral authority to local copy drug producers who have turned their backs on poor AIDS patients in India. These are not principles befitting of humanitarian organisations. Nor should a Union health minister extend to MSF the legitimacy of his office to further an ideological campaign that is more about political theatre than improving healthcare.

The pricing of copies for a cancer therapy

The three Indian firms producing copies of Glivec do so at a price structure that is 4.5 times the annual income of an average citizen. Therefore, they mainly export this product because it is free of local taxes. Regardless of the outcome in the Novartis case, copy formulations of Glivec will remain available, but they will not necessarily be affordable for Indian citizens. Internal state taxes alone can add 30 per cent to the price when drugs are transported across local jurisdictions. The only difference will be that either poor cancer patients or the government will have to pay higher prices for locally produced Glivec, because a compulsory license against Novartis will spend the end of their philanthropic Glivec programme.

Is price a barrier to access for medicines?

The MSF/Oxfam case is predicated on the belief that future AIDS drugs for the poor will become more expensive if Novartis wins, thereby undermining access to

medicines. In the initial scale-up to global AIDS treatment, price was indeed put forward as the main barrier to access for ARVs. Over the past few years, however, the WHO itself has dismissed this charge with convincing evidence based on well documented research:

- During the 2006 World Health Assembly in Geneva, WHO released a report on the price, availability and affordability of medicines. It stated: “One major finding was that taxes and duties levied on medicines, as well as the mark-ups applied, frequently contribute more to the final price than the actual manufacturers’ price.” It went onto comment: “There is evidence that some governments procure medicines efficiently, but charge markedly higher prices to patients, e.g., in Indonesia’s public sector, patients paid 11 times the procurement price.”¹⁴
- In July 2006, the director for WHO’s HIV Division publicly stated: “Africa has been hardest hit by the AIDS epidemic ... it is very obvious that the elephant in the room is not the current price of drugs. The real obstacle is the fragility of the health systems. You have health infrastructure that is dilapidated, and supply chains that don’t exist.”¹⁵
- In 2003, academic researchers conducted a study on the hidden costs of drugs in nine developing countries and concluded that they increased the cost of medicines, on average, by 68.6 per cent.¹⁶

Independent of WHO and other studies, one conducted by the EU Commission in 2003 “found that total duties and taxes (custom duty, value-added tax, and other duties) ran as high as 60 per cent in India.”¹⁷

Companies have pricing strategies that allow them to sell at slightly above the marginal cost of production in the poorer countries, and even donate them outright, only to have the price driven up by tariffs. The WTO should exercise remedial actions beyond TRIPS, particularly where the barriers to promoting pharmaceutical access lie outside the patent system. “Pharmaceutical tariffs and taxes, for example, are non-TRIPS barriers to pharmaceutical access in poor countries, which the WTO can appropriately work to roll back under GATT and the rules for trade in goods.”¹⁸

Patents and access to medicines

It has often been claimed that patents hinder access to medicines in poor countries by driving up prices. While theoretically plausible, there is little evidence to suggest this is actually the case. In a landmark study published in the *Journal of the American Medical Association* in 2001, the authors found that the poorest WTO members often had few or zero patents on antiretroviral medicines. In analysing the data, they determined that “it is wrong to categorically equate the mere existence of patents with a barrier to accessing AIDS treatment, because the relationship between patents and access is a complex and nuanced one, which depends on non-market factors, such as the medically accepted guidelines for antiretroviral drug treatment; offers by pharmaceutical firms to discount or donate medicines, notwithstanding patent status; and, above all, the availability of international aid finance to purchase drugs.”¹⁹

The findings of the authors are particularly relevant to the MSF and Oxfam’s concern that a victory for Novartis will spell the end for cheap HIV/AIDS for Africa. Most of these drugs are actually purchased by aid donors at a level which may well exceed \$10 billion for 2007.

Conclusion

We would do well to revisit the basis of MSF and Oxfam’s contention that compulsory licenses will solve the access problems of Thailand and India. In the first instance, WHO has dismissed price as an impediment to access, and a landmark study in the *Journal of American Medicine* has set aside patents as a barrier to access. Rather than improving patients’ health, the GPO in Thailand would continue to provide them with experimental drugs, accelerating the rate of drug resistance, while India would persist in the production of copy drugs of indeterminate quality – and still be remiss in the treatment of its own AIDS patients. This latter factor in particular will undermine healthcare rather than improve it.

Compulsory licenses are a divergence from the real issue facing the global health community. “The prime mover of the epidemic is not inadequate antiretroviral medications, poverty or bad luck, but our inability to

accept the gothic dimensions of a disease that is transmitted sexually. Only when we cease to dodge this fact will effective HIV-control be established. Until then, it is no exaggeration to say that our polite behaviour is killing us."²⁰

All of the parties in the pharmaceutical industry agree with Article 31 of TRIPS and the rights of countries to issue a compulsory license under its provisions. In Thailand's case, the only "health emergency" is the drug resistance caused by the continued production of the experimental GPO-Vir by a government-owned facility that has been unable to secure WHO pre-qualification. In India's case, the "access to medicines" issue has already been solved by Novartis' donations of Glivec and its production by three local companies. Despite this, India has persistently failed to provide "access to medicines" for its own AIDS patients. It is difficult to escape the conviction that MSF and Oxfam entered the fray with conviction borne of noble intentions rather than with hard facts.

If Thailand and India's current actions are to form the basis of future justification for the issuance of compulsory licenses, then these pretensions to the letter and purposes of TRIPS will become meaningless. Other provisions within TRIPS could rightly be employed to absurd effect. For instance, Paragraph 6 expressly confers a political mandate in respect of countries with the problem of "insufficient or no manufacturing capacities in the pharmaceutical sector. Thus, highly affluent, healthy, but small countries without a pharmaceutical sector could apply for a compulsory license: Liechtenstein and Luxembourg come to mind."²¹

The central problem faced by global society lies not in the price of ARVs, which the current compulsory licenses seek to remedy. The real problem lies in patient costs after the drugs have been administered. Policy makers have drastically underestimated the medical costs involved in the sequential increases in the number of chronically sick people as a result of taking substandard ARVs. Their care and maintenance will ultimately prove financially unsustainable.

Using the flexibilities of TRIPS on these two spurious cases will strip Article 31 of its future legitimacy, and foreshadow the end of compulsory licensing as a

justifiable tool for countries in real need of its provisions. On 6th May 2007, Brazil – the 6th largest economy in the world, with an HIV incidence rate of less than 0.1 per cent – read the tea-leaves and applied for a compulsory license for an AIDS therapy. TRIPS is thus in danger of evolving into a grab-bag of political opportunism, benefiting only to those who prioritise personal gain over the public's health. As used now, it is a contrived instrument of convenience to gain commercial advantage on the free movement of goods in international commerce, an imperfectly hidden discriminatory non-tariff trade barrier aimed solely at those firms that have provided to poor AIDS patients a life-line to the future.

Compulsory licensing can only succeed by disadvantaging other members of the WTO, especially the poorest ones, though each had pledged themselves to "the principle of sovereign equality of all its Members." When Article 31 becomes inoperative due to its profligate misuse, what then will those countries that really need this remedy do?

Notes

1. World Trade Organization, *Trade-Related Aspects of Intellectual Property Rights*, Geneva, 1994.
2. *Working Together for Health*, The World Health Report 2006, World Health Organization, Geneva, Switzerland.
3. *Progress on Global Access to HIV Antiretroviral Therapy: A Report on "3 by 5" and Beyond*, WHO, Geneva, March 2006.
4. Daniele Ten Kate, "Safe at Any Cost?" *Asia Sentinel*, January 24, 2007.
5. U. S. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, "Thailand: HIV Drugs Losing Their Power," *International News*, July 19, 2005.
6. *World Development Report 2007: Development and the Next Generation*, World Bank, Washington, DC 2007.
7. *Missing the Target*, A Report on HIV/AIDS Treatment Access from the Frontlines, International

- Treatment Preparedness Coalition, November 28, 2006.
8. Missing the Target, A Report on HIV/AIDS Treatment Access from the Frontlines, International Treatment Preparedness Coalition, November 28, 2005.
 9. Ibid.
 10. An Evolving Partnership: The Global Fund and Civil Society in the Fight Against AIDS, Tuberculosis and Malaria, The Global Fund, Geneva, 2006.
 11. MSF Press Release, "MSF Urges Novartis to Drop its Case Against the Indian Government," December 12, 2006, and a previous Open Letter on October 10, 2005 to the president of Novartis.
 12. Terrence Blaschke, as quoted in "Generic drugs for HIV/Aids is good news, but manufacturing standards must be monitored," *The Financial Times*, October 6, 2003.
 13. Press Review, "Big opportunities loom for the pharmaceutical industry as India opens up," SCRIP World Pharmaceutical News, April 25, 2007.
 14. World Health Organization, The Price, availability and affordability of medicines for Chronic Diseases, Geneva, 2006.
 15. Patricia Reaney, "Interview: Creaking health systems hampering AIDS battle – WHO," *Reuters News Media*, July 21, 2006.
 16. Libby Levinson, Policy and programming options for reducing the procurement costs of essential medicines in developing countries, Concentration Paper 2003, p. 7, Available online at: http://dcc2.bumc.bu.edu/richardl/IH820/Resource_materials/Web_Resources/Levison-hiddencosts.pdf
 17. European Commission, Working document on developing countries' duties and taxes on essential medicines used in the treatment of the major communicable diseases, European Commission, Directorate-General for Trade, 2003.
 18. The Doha Declaration on the TRIPS Agreement and Public Health, Access to Pharmaceuticals, and Options Under WTO Law, Fordham Intellectual Property, Media & Entertainment Law Journal, Amir Attaran, 2002.
 19. Amir Attaran & Lee Gillespie-White, "Do Patents for Antiretroviral Drugs Constrain Access to AIDS Treatment in Africa?" *Journal of the American Medical Association*, 1886-92, 2001.
 20. Kent A. Sepkowitz, M.D., "One Disease, Two Epidemics – AIDS at 25", *New England Journal of Medicine*, Vol. 354, No. 23, June 8, 2006.
 21. Ibid, Amir Attaran, 2002

The unravelling of compulsory licenses

In October 2006, the Thai military government applied for a Compulsory License (CL) on an AIDS therapy, following in January 2007 with two additional licenses. In April, the Union minister of health in India responded to an intellectual property law case brought by Novartis by threatening to issue a CL for a therapy for an extremely rare form of cancer – most of whose sufferers in India receive the drug free via philanthropic programmes. Then, on May 6, the Government of Brazil issued a CL for an AIDS drug.

In each case, the proponents of compulsory licenses argue that the manufacturer's pricing of medicines is the main barrier to access by patients. However, these claims have been contradicted by research from the World Health Organisation and other intergovernmental organisations. The reality is that other factors are more important in determining access to medicines, such as health infrastructure and government mark-ups on imported drugs.

Meanwhile, the manufacture of experimental copy drugs in India and Thailand is very likely contributing to worsening drug resistance amongst AIDS patients, which will lead to major economic and health problems. Based on past experience, compulsory licenses will only accelerate this process.

While governments are not in breach of TRIPS in their issuing of compulsory licenses, it is becoming clear that Article 31 is being devalued by countries that are using it for their own political purposes. When the flexibilities enshrined in TRIPS become meaningless due to this misuse, it will be the poorest countries that really need them that will lose.